



MINUTES

Ordinary Council Meeting

9 July 2018

**MINUTES OF KYOGLE COUNCIL
ORDINARY COUNCIL MEETING
HELD AT THE KYOGLE COUNCIL CHAMBERS, STRATHEDEN STREET, KYOGLE
ON MONDAY, 9 JULY 2018 AT 5PM**

PRESENT: Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor), Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor), Cr Janet Wilson, Cr Maggie May, Cr Hayden Doolan, Cr Earle Grundy, Cr Kylie Thomas, Cr Lindsay Passfield, Cr Robert Dwyer

IN ATTENDANCE: General Manager, Director Planning and Environmental Services, Manager Corporate Services, Executive Assistant to the General Manager.

The Mayor declared the meeting open at 5.01pm.

1 APOLOGIES

Nil

2 OPENING PRAYER

The Mayor read the opening prayer.

3 TRADITIONAL LANDS ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The Mayor acknowledged that the meeting was being held on the traditional lands of the Bundjalung people.

4 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Kylie Thomas declared an interest in the following item(s):

- o Item 12.2 Works Program Progress Report - June 2018, specifically cost code items W797, W960, and W985.
Reason for declaration - past personal association with bridge contractor.

Councillor John Burley declared an interest in the following item(s):

- o Item 18.2 General Manager's Performance Review Committee.
Reason for Declaration - personal association with the General Manager.

General Manager declared an interest in the following item(s)

- o Item 18.2 General Manager's Performance Review Committee.
Reason for Declaration - Mentioned in the report.

5 QUESTION TIME

Alan Roberts, of Bentley: My question relates to the National Timber Council's Association report that is on the agenda and which makes various assertions that are incorrect. My question is what avenues are there to correct misinformation that comes in this way before the Council?

General Manager: There are a couple of mechanisms you can use to correct anything you believe to be incorrect. The first one is through public access where you are able to make a five minute presentation to Council to put forward your arguments or counter information.

The second mechanism is to provide it in writing in a letter to Council. You could put forward a letter outlining what you believed to be incorrect and the basis of the information you believe is correct and that can be presented back to the Councillors. To ensure the letter is distributed to all councillors, you simply address it to All Councillors. If a letter is addressed All Councillors, all councillors are given a copy of that letter.

Councillor Lindsay Passfield: As the author of the National Timber Council's Association Report, I would be very happy to discuss it with Alan at his convenience.

Debbie Johnston, of Old Bonalbo: I am aware that Council is in talks with Department of Industry regarding taking over the Crown Reserve previously managed by the Bonalbo Reserve Trust which has now been dissolved. Can you please update us on where this is up to and what the next steps will be to improve that land?

General Manager: Council is only in discussions with the Department of Lands on an informative basis - so we discuss the Crown Reserves we are in control of and any activities around those. The discussion around the ones we are not in control of, such as the one you asked about, was simply the Department of Lands informing us that until the Visions of the Villages process is finished, and the Council proper, through the Gateway to the Rainforest Reserve Trust, has had time to consider the suggestions around the Crown Reserves Council does not have control of at the moment, the Department is not taking action to fill any vacant trusts. That is the extent of the discussions at this point. You will note that on today's agenda that we are recommending Council adopt the Visions of Village Life draft plans. Once they are adopted, the process will commence with the Department and discussions with the Council proper about the recommendations in relation to those Crown Reserves.

Debbie Johnston, Old Bonalbo: In regard to the Louisa Johnston Training Centre, of which I am a committee member: Could Council include in your budget and works plan a footpath that goes from the centre and links with the footpath at the pub? Currently, the disabled people using the centre have to walk on the road to get to the store from the centre.

General Manager: Perhaps the Council could discuss this request when it comes to the Visions of Village Life report. At this point in time that project itself is not in the budget and was not identified as part of the footpath extensions in the draft Visions of Village life plan for Bonalbo. It may be that the Council will take your request into consideration later in the meeting when we are dealing with the Visions of the Villages report.

Anne Reardon, of Kyogle: I spoke to two councillors about the guttering at the Kyogle Information Centre. It won't be long before the guttering is weighed down and will fall down. Wouldn't it be cheaper to clean the gutters out now before that happens?

Director Planning and Environmental Services: I have recently been at the Visitor Information Centre as part of an inspection of the premises that was related to other matters. We did take note of the guttering and it has been communicated back to Council's Urban Services Manager for action.

Anne Reardon, of Kyogle: Is something going to be done about the shed in Bloore Street, where dogs are tied up, dogs are barking, there is rubbish and unregistered cars all around? There are elderly ladies who live opposite that have to put up with this.

Director Planning and Environmental Services: I am not aware of a current customer action request in relation to this property, but I am happy to look at it.

6 PUBLIC ACCESS

Mr Jim Ferris of Lynchs Creek: Request for two new Lynchs Creek Bridges to be dual lane structures.

6.1 LYNCHES CREEK ROAD BRIDGES

MOTION

Moved by Cr Lindsay Passfield, seconded by Cr Earle Grundy

That Council suspend work on the Lynches Creek Bridges while management bring a report back to the next meeting on the implications of making these bridges dual lane.

FORESHADOWED MOTION

Cr Kylie Thomas foreshadowed a motion that Council look into upgrading the safety measures for motorists using Lynches Creek Road on approaching single lane bridges.

Cr Lindsay Passfield withdrew his motion.

RESOLVED CO/0718/1

MOTION

Moved by Cr Kylie Thomas, seconded by Cr Maggie May

That Council look into upgrading the safety measures for motorists using Lynches Creek Road on approaching single lane bridges.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

Mr Scott Gordon of Kyogle Family Support Service: Response to Cr Maggie May's motion to increase of rent of Grove House. Response was also tabled.

Mr Peter Nielsen, of Bentley: Concerns about the draft Coastal Integrated Forestry Operations Approvals.

7 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

7.1 COUNCIL REPORT - 12 JUNE 2018

RESOLVED CO/0718/2

Moved by Cr Hayden Doolan, seconded by Cr Lindsay Passfield

That Council confirm the minutes of the Council meeting of 12 June 2018.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

8 MAYORAL MINUTE

Nil

9 NOTICES OF MOTION**9.1 NOTICE OF MOTION: CR MAGGIE MAY - WEEKLY RENTAL OF GROVE HOUSE**

Moved by Cr Maggie May, seconded by Cr Earle Grundy

That Council notify Family Support Services that it intends to increase the weekly rental of Grove House site from \$180 incl GST to an amount over and above the current CPI increase that reflects the capacity of the organisation but also provides a reasonable rate of return to Council that incorporates the cost of maintenance and ongoing costs from 1 July 2019 and thereafter with annual indexation by CPI all groups Sydney.

LOST

FOR VOTE - Cr Maggie May

AGAINST VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, John Burley, Janet Wilson, Hayden Doolan, Earle Grundy, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

10 QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM COUNCILLORS**10.1 QUESTIONS FROM THE LAST COUNCIL MEETING****RESOLVED CO/0718/3**

Moved by Cr Lindsay Passfield, seconded by Cr John Burley

That Council receives and notes the report, *Questions From The Last Council Meeting*,

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

10.2 CR MAGGIE MAY - BORDER RANGES RALLY**RESOLVED CO/0718/4**

Moved by Cr Maggie May, seconded by Cr Kylie Thomas

That Council receives and notes the response to the Questions With Notice from Councillor Maggie May tabled at the meeting.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

The response tabled at the meeting follows.

SUMMARY / PURPOSE

This report provides the response to the following questions submitted in writing by Cr Maggie May on Monday 2 July 2018.

To the General Manager

- 1. Regarding the letter from the EDO dated 21 June 2018 (attached); Would you please provide the advice you have obtained in response to the EDO advice that the GCTMVC Border Ranges Rally requires development consent? (CI 6 and 14)*
- 2. Would you please provide the advice received by Council that determined that consent is only required under the Roads Act for this rally and previous [rallies] held in the Kyogle LGA to this point?*
- 3. Would you please provide any advice you obtained that refutes the requirement to obtain development consent under the EPAA Act for the Border Ranges Rally?*
- 4. In your response dated 20 June to the [EDO]'s initial letter you said that Council only endorsed the Border Ranges Rally proposal at the May 14 [meeting] and that final approvals would be undertaken on delegation by Council Staff. Has that formal approval now been given? If so would you please provide a copy of that approval with all required documentation provided by the Club to Councillors for their information?*

REPORT

Q1. The advice obtained in response to correspondence from the Environmental Defenders Office (EDO) on behalf of their clients, the Northern Rivers Guardians, has been obtained internally from Council staff. There have been no matters raised in the correspondence from the EDO that held sufficient merit as to warrant the expenditure of ratepayer funds on external legal advice. Council has on its staff a number of professionals who are suitably qualified to provide advice and to determine such matters as the approval of the Border Ranges Rally which was endorsed by Council at their meeting of May 14, 2018.

Q2. There has never been any assertion or advice received that consent is only required under the Roads Act for a motorsport event (rally) either past or future. All previous motorsport events have been issued with approvals under the Road Transport Act and the Roads Act. For the Border Ranges Rally the following approvals have been issued;

- Approval from the Commissioner of Police under Section 115 of the Road Transport Act 2013 issued May 9, 2018
- Approval from Kyogle Council as the Road Authority under Section 144 of the Roads Act 1993 issued on June 4, 2018
- Complying Development Certificate 2018/2 issued by Kyogle Council pursuant to Sections 4.27 and 4.28(11) of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 and Schedule 3 of the Kyogle Local Environmental Plan 2012 issued on June 28, 2018.
- Organising Permit No 218/1507/04 issued by the Confederation of Australian Motor Sport Ltd (CAMS) for the conduct of the sport of Automobilmism under the International Sporting

Code of the Federation Internationale de l'Automobile and the National Competition Rules of CAMS issued on June 28, 2018.

The abovementioned approvals represent the sum total of approvals required for the conducting of the Border Ranges Rally in 2018.

Q3. See the response to question 1. There has not been any conclusive evidence or argument put forward by any party at any stage that a motorsport event held within the boundaries of a public road reserve requires any form of approval under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act.

However, the Kyogle Local Environmental Plan 2012 contains provisions that allow for short term temporary events meeting certain requirements to be issued with a Complying Development Certificate. The Border Ranges Rally event was assessed as meeting these requirements and issued with a Complying Development Certificate.

The aspects of the event that are to be held within the Kyogle Showgrounds do not require a separate approval or development consent. The Kyogle Showground has been used as a *recreational facility (major)* since 1909, and Section 4.68 (1) of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 states;

Nothing in an environmental planning instrument operates so as to require consent to be obtained under this Act for the continuance of a use of a building, work or land for a lawful purpose for which it was being used immediately before the coming into force of the instrument or so as to prevent the continuance of that use except with consent under this Act being obtained.

Q4. See the response to question 2. A copy of the Complying Development Certificate CDC2018/2 has been provided to Councillors. The event has in place all formal approvals required to take effect to the resolution passed by a 7 to 2 vote by Kyogle Council at their meeting of May 14, 2018 to wit;

Moved by Cr Earle Grundy, seconded by Cr Maggie May

That Council;

1. Endorse the holding of the 2018 Border Ranges Rally on July 13 to 15, 2018 in accordance with the Event Overview and subject to compliance with conditions of approvals issued by the NSW Police and Council staff.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, John Burley, Hayden Doolan, Earle Grundy, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

AGAINST VOTE - Crs Janet Wilson and Maggie May

A similar approach will be taken to take effect to the resolution passed by a 7 to 2 vote by Kyogle Council at their meeting of May 14, 2018 to wit;

At the May 14, 2018 Ordinary Meeting of Council it was resolved:

Moved by Cr Maggie May, seconded by Cr Lindsay Passfield

That Council;

1. Receives and notes the report, Proposed 2018 Border Ranges Rally.

2. Endorse the holding of the 2018 Yowie Country Rally on October 13, 2018 subject to compliance with conditions of approvals issued by the NSW Police and Council staff.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, Janet Wilson, Maggie May, Earle Grundy, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

AGAINST VOTE - Crs John Burley and Hayden Doolan

In accordance with Section 5.12 of Council's Code of Meeting Practice, this response to the Questions With Notice will be tabled at the meeting.

11 REPORTS FROM DELEGATES**11.1 DELEGATE'S REPORT; CR LINDSAY PASSFIELD - NATIONAL GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND NATIONAL TIMBER COUNCILS' ASSOCIATION DELEGATION TO FEDERAL PARLIAMENT****MOTION**

Moved by Cr Lindsay Passfield, seconded by Cr Robert Dwyer

That Council receives and notes the report, *Delegates Report: Cr Lindsay Passfield - National General Assembly of Local Government and National Timber Councils' Association Delegation to Federal Parliament.*

Cr Hayden Doolan left the meeting at 6.23pm.

FORESHADOWED MOTION

Moved by Cr Kylie Thomas, seconded by Cr Lindsay Passfield

That Council put a submission to the Environmental Protection Authority objecting to changes to the Coastal Integrated Forestry Operations Approval.

RESOLVED CO/0718/5

Moved by Cr Lindsay Passfield, seconded by Cr Robert Dwyer

That Council receives and notes the report, *Delegates Report: Cr Lindsay Passfield - National General Assembly of Local Government and National Timber Councils' Association Delegation to Federal Parliament.*

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

ABSENT. DID NOT VOTE - Cr Hayden Doolan

Cr Hayden Doolan returned to the meeting at 6.25pm.

RESOLVED CO/0718/6

Moved by Cr Kylie Thomas, seconded by Cr Lindsay Passfield

That Council put a submission in to the EPA objecting to Changes to Coastal Integrated Forestry Operations Approval.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, John Burley, Janet Wilson, Maggie May, Hayden Doolan, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

AGAINST VOTE - Cr Earle Grundy

12 INFORMATION REPORTS**12.1 MONTHLY FINANCE REPORT - JUNE 2018****RESOLVED CO/0718/7**

Moved by Cr Robert Dwyer, seconded by Cr Janet Wilson

That Council receives and notes the information contained in the report, *Monthly Finance Report - June 2018*.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

12.2 WORKS PROGRAM PROGRESS REPORT - JUNE 2018**RESOLVED CO/0718/8**

Moved by Cr Earle Grundy, seconded by Cr Janet Wilson

That Council receives and notes the information contained in the report, *Works Program Progress Report - June 2018*.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

13 ASSETS AND INFRASTRUCTURE REPORTS

Nil

14 PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENT REPORTS**14.1 VILLAGE MASTERPLANS - ADOPTION****RESOLVED CO/0718/9**

Moved by Cr Janet Wilson, seconded by Cr Hayden Doolan

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the Village Masterplans Report;
2. Adopts the masterplans for the villages of Wiangaree, Woodenbong, Old Bonalbo, Bonalbo, Tabulam and Mallanganee as per the versions placed on public display.
3. That the plan for Bonalbo include a new pathway from the Louisa Johnston Centre to the existing footpath network.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

15 GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORTS**15.1 LOCAL GOVERNMENT REMUNERATION TRIBUNAL COUNCILLOR FEES****RESOLVED CO/0718/10**

Moved by Cr Janet Wilson, seconded by Cr Earle Grundy

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the report, *Local Government Remuneration Tribunal Councillor Fees*;
2. Adopts the following Councillor and Mayoral fees for 2018/2019:

Councillor Annual Fee:	\$11,860
Mayoral Fee:	\$25,880

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs John Burley, Janet Wilson, Maggie May, Earle Grundy, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

AGAINST VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland and Hayden Doolan

15.2 LOCAL GOVERNMENT NSW ANNUAL CONFERENCE 2018**RESOLVED CO/0718/11**

Moved by Cr Lindsay Passfield, seconded by Cr Kylie Thomas

That Council:

1. Receives motions from Councillors by close of business on Tuesday 31 July 2018 to allow inclusion in Council's August meeting agenda and that the motions fall under the following principles:
 - Are consistent with the objects of the Association;
 - Relate to Local Government in NSW and/or across Australia;
 - Concern or are likely to concern Local Government as a sector;
 - Seek to advance the Local Government policy agenda of the Association and/or improve governance of the Association;
 - Have a lawful purpose (a motion does not have a lawful purpose if its implementation would require or encourage non-compliance with prevailing laws);
 - Are clearly worded and unambiguous in nature; and
 - Do not express preference for one or several members over one or several other members.
2. Adopts the motions proposed to be included in the 2018 Local Government NSW Annual Conference Business Papers at the August Council Meeting.
3. Nominate Councillor Cr Danielle Mulholland as Council's voting delegate on policy motions and Councillor Cr Earle Grundy as Council's reserve voting delegate on policy motions.
4. Nominate Councillor Cr Danielle Mulholland as Council's voting delegate for the election of LGNSW office bearers and Board members and Councillor Earle Grundy as Council's reserve voting delegate for the election of LGNSW office bearers and Board members.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

15.3 KYOGLE COUNCIL ATS PETER HALL ON BEHALF OF HELLEN MARGARET HALL**RESOLVED CO/0718/12**

Moved by Cr Hayden Doolan, seconded by Cr John Burley

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the report, *Kyogle Council ats Peter Hall on Behalf of Hellen Margaret Hall*
2. Acknowledges the public apology tabled as part of the attachments to the report.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

15.4 NORTHERN RIVERS JOINT ORGANISATION**RESOLVED CO/0718/13**

Moved by Cr Janet Wilson, seconded by Cr Hayden Doolan

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the report on the Northern Rivers Joint Organisation.
2. Endorses the;
 - (a) draft Northern Rivers Joint Organisation Charter
 - (b) draft Northern Rivers Joint Organisation Code of Meeting Practice
 - (c) draft Northern Rivers Joint Organisation Expenses and Facilities Policy
3. Appoints the Deputy Mayor as the alternate voting delegate to the Northern Rivers Joint Organisation.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

16 URGENT BUSINESS WITHOUT NOTICE

Nil

17 QUESTIONS FOR NEXT ORDINARY MEETING

Cr Maggie May: I have a question that was directed to me by some concerned residents on Edenville Road. They are very concerned that trucks from Grahams Quarry using that road have had a number of near misses with residents' cars to the extent that the cars have been run off the road. Can Council officers please take this up with quarry operators to ensure they are abiding by their requirements and taking sufficient care so as not to endanger motorists on Edenville Road?

Director Planning and Environmental Services: Council is in direct correspondence with residents of Edenville and Omagh Road, we have been carrying out our own monitoring and have met with the quarry operators as well. We are also in the process of taking some legal advice in connection with that matter, so the matter is in hand.

Cr Janet Wilson: There have been several things happen around this agenda that make we wonder about the workshopping process. These things probably would not have happened if Councillors had a better understanding of process around how legal things operate and how

planning systems work. I am wondering how we can use our workshop time better to engage councillors in learning about and understanding better the processes that the organisation needs to go through to achieve certain outcomes?

Cr Janet Wilson: Councillors have not been able to access the capability/capacity building survey. Can we have a workshop where we can all go through it together with our iPad?

Cr Hayden Doolan: Can we get a quick fix on Oxbow Road causeway for the residents to be able to get in and out of their properties?

Director Assets and Infrastructure Services: We have Oxbow Road in this year's works program. We are going to try to get that in the program for late in the year, around December.

Cr Hayden Doolan: Can we please fast track the erection of no standing signs outside the rural fire service shed so people do not park there. It is making it very hard for the rural fire service guys to respond. We had a near miss - I nearly took the car with me - when I was responding the other day.

Director Assets and Infrastructure Services: Yes, we can fast track that.

Cr Lindsay Passfield: In relation to the easement issue that we have previously dealt with in confidential, can we know what progress there has been on this issue?

Cr Lindsay Passfield: I have been advised that there are no Development Applications on the website for 2018. Can the website be updated?

Director Planning and Environmental Services: I should acknowledge that the same question has been raised by Cr Grundy in the recent past. We are working on making that update, so apologies that it hasn't been online until recently. I will for the record say that we are down to 15 development applications because there has been a power of work being done. We will put them on line so people can see that for themselves.

Cr Robert Dwyer: I would like to compliment Council staff on additional amenities provided down at Anzac Park. It's certainly creating much more use of that area. It's good to see that the playground equipment has a fence around it, and the extension to the skate park. Is there any additional works proposed to enhance Anzac Park?

Director Assets and Infrastructure Services: There is currently works happening now at the skate park and as we move forward with the rolling out of the Stronger Country Communities program there will be further works undertake there.

18 CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS PAPER**RESOLVED CO/0718/14**

Moved by Cr Hayden Doolan, seconded by Cr Kylie Thomas

That Council considers the confidential report(s) listed below in a meeting closed to the public in accordance with Section 10A(2) of the Local Government Act 1993:

18.1 Tender Evaluation Report – 2017/18-014 Manufacture and Delivery of Prestressed Concrete Beams For Lynches Creek Bridges

This matter is considered to be confidential under Section 10A(2) - di of the Local Government Act, and the Council is satisfied that discussion of this matter in an open meeting would, on balance, be contrary to the public interest as it deals with commercial information of a confidential nature that would, if disclosed prejudice the commercial position of the person who supplied it.

18.2 General Manager's Performance Review Committee

This matter is considered to be confidential under Section 10A(2) - a of the Local Government Act, and the Council is satisfied that discussion of this matter in an open meeting would, on balance, be contrary to the public interest as it deals with personnel matters concerning particular individuals (other than councillors).

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

Council closed the meeting at 6.45pm. The public and the media left the chamber.

RESOLVED CO/0718/19

Moved by Cr Hayden Doolan, seconded by Cr Kylie Thomas

That Council moves out of Closed Council into Open Council.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

ABSENT DID NOT VOTE - Cr John Burley

Open Council resumed at 7.12pm.

The Mayor read the following resolutions of Closed Council to the meeting:

18.1 Tender Evaluation Report – 2017/18-014 Manufacture and Delivery of Prestressed Concrete Beams For Lynches Creek Bridges

Moved by Cr Earle Grundy, seconded by Cr John Burley

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the report, *Tender Evaluation Report 2017/2018-014 Manufacture and delivery of Prestressed Concrete Beams for Lynches Creek Bridges*.
2. Accepts the conforming tender from Quickcell Technology Products Pty Ltd For the value of \$183,304 (inclusive of GST).

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Unanimous vote

18.2 General Manager's Performance Review Committee

Moved by Cr Robert Dwyer, seconded by Cr Janet Wilson

That Council:

1. Receives and notes the report on the General Manager's Review Committee

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, Janet Wilson, Maggie May, Hayden Doolan, Earle Grundy, Kylie Thomas, Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

ABSENT DID NOT VOTE - Cr John Burley

Moved by Cr Kylie Thomas, seconded by Cr Maggie May

That Council authorises an extension to the General Manager's contract until April 2021.

CARRIED

FOR VOTE - Crs Danielle Mulholland, Janet Wilson, Maggie May, Hayden Doolan, Earle Grundy and Kylie Thomas

AGAINST VOTE - Crs Lindsay Passfield and Robert Dwyer

ABSENT DID NOT VOTE - Cr John Burley

The Meeting closed at 7.13pm.

The minutes of this meeting were confirmed at the Ordinary Council Meeting held on 13 August 2018.

.....
CHAIRPERSON